Essex Bridleways Association
Chair Report AGM 2011
This year has been full of activity again for the EBA’s hard working Committee, Area Reps and volunteers.
The Committee continue to meet monthly to discuss membership, finances, publicity, area updates, research and our rides to name but a few topics we try to cover in our 2 hourly meetings, although sometimes if feels like we need 4.
Carol Allison and Louise Fuller, who took on the roles of Minutes Secretary and Treasurer respectively have both done an excellent job, and have added new ideas and suggestions, which has been wholly welcomed by the rest of the Committee. And even as recently as last month, Julia Wilson joined us as a Committee member and we look forward to having her on board.
It is always sad to lose members/reps and this year Jane Feather our long time Rochford Rep. has decided to stand down. Jane and her team put in no less than 25 claims and won nearly all of them, they are an inspiration to us all. I cannot thank Jane and her team enough for all their hard work and achievements.
Gemma Slaven, our Colchester Rep has moved away so she too has decided to stand  down, thanks go to Gemma for all her support and hard work.
We are on a time limit for submitting claims, the closing date is 2026. This may sound  far in the future but 12yrs have passed already since announcing this in 1999/2000 and there are still hundreds of R.O.W out there to be researched and claimed and it can be a lengthy process.

 

Lesley and Katy continue to organise our ever popular rides. I used to think it was hard to run 4 rides a year in the early days yet here they are running up to 12 rides a year. They have an excellent team of helpers who, with Katy and Lesley, give up their valuable time to make this all possible. Part of the ride process is checking the routes, this is a good opportunity to check the conditions of the BRW and report any problems, very often returning with tools to clear up and cut back any obstructions and overgrowth.
 

Julie Palmer has worked hard to set up our new website which looks great and also working to improve our database so payments can be made on line and make it easier for the committee to carry out their tasks. It’s so good for us to be keeping up with the 21st Century!!

 

PROW User Group meeting at EEC are attended by Mick and myself on behalf of the EBA, this gives us a good opportunity to meet with other users, i.e. cyclists, ramblers etc. We receive area updates and are kept informed of any issues and this gives us a chance to discuss any problems we may have or concerns re access. These are extremely useful and informative meetings. I must thank EEC for their support.
We both still attend our Local Access Forums at ECC and Thurrock councils. These are advisory body to the Councils.

Publicity

Mary Balch has continued to produce excellent and informative articles for the Essex Rider. And our Bi-Annual update, produced by John Heg is always eagerly awaited.

This year, due to the success of our rides and continued rise in membership, we have been able to replace the funds we spent on Legal Assistance for Public Inquiries last year, (totalling several thousand pounds) which will help fund our next project which is for a Historic Researcher. This role will be invaluable in helping find and claim lost BRW/BW routes across the County, Mick Brash is helping us with this project as well as all of his other commitments.

 

I would like to finish by saying a huge Thank you to my committee, area reps, members ,volunteers and of course my family for all the support shown to me and the EBA for this year and the past 12 yrs come to that!!! I am really excited to see what next year will bring and see the Assoc. continue to campaign for A BETTER BRIDLEWAY NETWORK.

Treasurers Report – Louise Fuller
Please see attached.

Membership – Amy Keeley

It has been another busy year for membership. The not so new database now has streamlined a lot of work undertaken and is very efficient for both Membership and administration of ride entries.

Current figures (10/11/11)    

TOTAL –  527

(Adults -  446 // Children  75  //   honorary 6   )

Previous stats from AGM 2010 

TOTAL – 514

(Adults – 427   / Children – 53  /  Honorary – 5  / Family - 29)

Standing Orders are always increasing. We currently have 154

Previous AGM results  

2010 – Standing Orders at 97

2009 – Standing Orders at 25

We have a huge increase in this, which again reduces the admin for Treasurer and membership secretary.
There has been one little issue that has been raised on the Standing Orders that the date is placed on the database and the following year when membership is due for renewal, a renewal letter is not sent, and we await the payment. If members set up one off payments or bank transfer’s the following year the payment is not received and membership is lapsed. A renewal letter will then be sent. There is approx 2 month delay to administrate this. 

New things for 2012: as previously mentioned, payments online for rides and membership. Entering online and PayPal.
Website and Database – Julie Palmer

It has been an exciting year for admin with Essex Bridleways Association!!  Our new database is up & running, and we have been using it for a year now, managing new memberships, renewals & all our ride entries.  It is proving a huge success and saving our hard working volunteers much time.

Our new website is almost ready to go live.  We are in the final stages of testing before we change over.  When it goes live our members will be able to join, renew & enter our rides online.  It will still contain all the useful information of the old website including event details and important news along with useful contacts.  So keep checking for the big change!

Chelmsford - Louise Fuller

It has been a quiet year for me in Chelmsford.  I have helped a rider get a hole in a bridge, which was part of the bridleway, clearly marked so horses could avoid it, and a temporary repair was carried out to make it safe in the short term (I have not heard if a long term repair has been affected yet).  On behalf of the same rider, I contacted the highways dept. about putting "horse warning signs" on a nearby road.

 

Another rider contacted me about a planning application which would have affected use of a bridleway, and I put her in touch with Katy Haines; Katy subsequently visited the site and submitted an objection to the planning application on behalf of EBA.  The application was refused.

 

A rider suffered a nasty accident as a result of a handrail being installed alongside a bridleway, not leaving sufficient space between the rail and a nearby tree for a horse to pass by easily.  She asked us to warn other riders in the area, which was done.  Fortunately the Highways Dept acted quite fast to address the problem (they cut down the tree!).

Epping Forest – Heather Brady
A bridge on a bridleway between Woodhatch Farm & Little Tawney Hall in Stapleford Tawney was due to be mended in the week beginning 23 Oct. BWY will be closed whilst work in progress. A bridge also needs mending on Shelley Common near Ongar & this will also need to be closed when work begins. Otherwise all bridleways in area are OK. The new BWY opened a year ago behind North Weald on old Telecom site is much appreciated & allows new short loop rides to be enjoyed. 

Braintree – Julie Palmer
Nothing to report this year
Uttlesford District – Sarah Hodgson/Sarah Moss
ECC

Providing feedback to ECC on new surfacing 

Work to rights of way and discussing suitable horse friendly surfaces with ECC officers.

FORESTRY SELL OFF

Participating in the action to oppose FRAMBURY LANE NEWPORT (ongoing)

Liaising with Hastoe Housing Association concerning proposals to “upgrade” a bridleway in Newport to a road in connection with a scheme to build affordable housing. Considering documents including traffic surveys and ensuring that we are kept informed of developments as stakeholders. Pressing for speed limits, horse and rider signs etc.

SAINSBURYS PLANNING APPLICATION, SAFFRON WALDEN (ongoing)

Monitoring the application and considering how to preserve and safeguard access to nearby bridleways and routes used by local riders.

FLY TIPPING

Reporting fly tipping on several byways and bridleways to the local authority and monitoring clearance.

RIGHTS OF WAY 

Investigating members’ reports of problems with public rights of  way, responding to members, alerting ECC, advising and supporting members. Problems included:

Landowners’ failure to reinstate cross field tracks,

Encroachment of barbed wire fencing on to a bridleway,  

Incorrect and missing signage.

Also dealing with non members’ enquiries and complaints concerning riders on bridleways.

Forestry sell off including signing and circulating petitions, writing to our MP, communicating with DEFRA (the  independent panel on forestry).

FLITCH WAY

Continuing discussions with other stakeholder groups and ECC concerning the ongoing scheme to connect the 2 parts of the Flitch Way to create a horse rider, cyclist and pedestrian friendly route.

BLACK LANE(Bridleway 8/14 Bardfield)

Working with ECC, local riders and volunteer groups to clear a long overgrown bridleway.

FROGS HALL FARM (Bambers Green)

Monitoring steps taken by contractors to improve the surface of bridleway 29 after their proposal to convert part of the bridleway  into a “seasonal wetland” had been successfully defeated with help from EBA members and local riders.

WORKING PARTIES

Taking part in  clearance working parties on bridleways and byways organised by ECC, EBA and independently.

DAY TO DAY WORK

 Including checking diversion/modification orders supplied by ECC, signing and circulating petitions, marking and  marshalling rides, and even riding some!

Our thanks go to everyone who has contacted us and helped us out this year and especially to Lesley Gillman for her unfailing encouragement, advice and support.

Tendering – Pat Cooper

Castle Point – Rosemary Carrington
The chaos around the A13 Pitsea to Tarpots gives the impression of a mad mole as huge heaps of soil seems constantly on the move.

How the two tunnels, which are needed for horses and their riders to move from A – B, will be in the end we can not tell since both are currently closed. We await the outcome some time in 2012.

Legacy from the Olympics appears to support greater space for riding between Benfleet and Leigh – I am not intending to be depressive but I feel it’s a case of don’t hold your breath.

Rochford – Jane Feather
Nothing to report

Gemma Slaven – Colchester

Over the last year I have been responding to various planning applications and queries about local bridleways and riding from members. I have been in touch with Essex and Suffolk Water about the Abberton Reservoir Scheme, and within their planning permission they have a compulsory responsibility to set up a local users group when the scheme is more progressed. They have promised that a representative from EBA will be invited onto this group to be consulted about new PROW and potential permissive access to the site when it is completed. I and other local riders have also been successful in campaigning for access improvements and adoption as an official Bridleway for the Tiptree 'Water Tower' path linking Tudwick Road and Oxley Hill. The path is now an official Bridleway and there has been several work parties organised by ECC PROW to clear the encroaching scrub and trees and level some of the surface. There are lots more to do on this Bridleway, but it is at least ride-able now, and many more riders have been using it since the work was done. This is a great achievement, as it has been almost unrideable for many years due to being overgrown and boggy, it now provides a safe link for riders, and hopefully will stay that way.
Linda Hobbs – Brentwood and Havering
MICK BRASH REPORT TO AGM 2011 
HISTORICAL RESEARCH AND LOCAL ACCESS FORUM
I have continued to attend Essex Local Access Forum meetings this year, although my period as Chairman did expire. Mr Robert Johnstone has taken up that position and is a knowledgeable and keen Parish Councillor for Mayland near Colchester; he will be a good contact point if there are any issues which you feel need attention from the LAF.
The County Council continues to review the Definitive Map and considers claims and anomalies, Through a claim made by Mayland Parish Council, and which was instigated by member Sue White (now a District Councillor for Maldon), a small section of Restricted Byway has been successfully claimed, and a number of other routes have been added to the Network as a result of our campaigning.  The claim in Tolleshunt D’arcy is still active, having been necessary to make an appeal against Essex County Council’s refusal to make an order, The Sec. of State upheld our appeal and now we have to wait for a Public Inquiry, present our evidence, and hope that we are able to convince the Inspector to confirm the order.

The brilliant increases in Definitive bridleways in the Rochford District as a result of the claims lodged By Jane Feather and her hard working team back in the 1990s are an inspiration to us all, and the long drawn out process by which they have been fought for and in most cases won is now coming to a close. My special thanks go to Jane and her gang, whose claims caused me to learn so much about Highways and research.

It is important to note that the present Government commissioned a report ostensibly to assist the de-regulation of farming, but that the authors of that report chose to expand the remit to include making recommendations that would impinge upon the processes which we use to have Rights of Way recorded. We have raised our voices in protest, but it is quite likely that some legislation will be slipped in which will be to our disadvantage. There are also moves afoot to make it far more costly and difficult to register land which has (by use) become town of village greens, and we have again made representations setting out our concerns. Unfortunately it is inevitable that land owning interests are bound to have a greater say than us under the present government.

It is hoped however that the recommendations of the Stakeholder Working Group, as set out in the “Stepping Forward” report will be eventually introduced, hopefully without being “cherry picked” or “diluted”.

Once again I would like to point out that it is so very important to fully understand Highway Law and  why we have a Right of Way network ( Thanks almost entirely to certain Acts of Parliament :- National Parks Act 1949, Countryside Act 1968, Wildlife and Countryside Act 1981, Countryside and Rights of Way Act 2000, Natural Environment and Rural Communities Act 2006 )  and you might be interested to read up all of these on the Internet, but to really be able to interpret them and to be able to use them to our advantage I would recommend the training courses run by the British Horse Society Access Dept. They are provided free to members of Affiliated Bridleway Associations.
If just 10 per cent of our membership were to attend the basic course we would have a nucleus of well versed campaigners!

I need to remind you all, nothing is for free, and all that you presently enjoy has been hard won in the face of very strong opposition. And you just cannot think that “someone else” will be doing it for you.

My thanks as ever to the very supportive committee members of this brilliant Association and particularly to our Chairman Julie without whose drive and enthusiasm I would almost certainly have fallen by the wayside.

PLEASE DO CONSIDER WHETHER YOU HAVE SOME TIME TO ASSIST
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